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      The Regular Meeting of the Brasher Town Board was held on February 12, 2020 at the Municipal Building in Brasher Falls, NY with Supervisor M. Peets presiding.

PRESENT:
Mark Peets, Supervisor


Christopher Rose, Councilman


Gerald St. Hilaire, Councilman


Derek Bellinger, Councilman

Sue Ann Hourihan, Councilwoman

RECORDING SECRETARY:
Bethany St. Hilaire, Town Clerk

ALSO:
Larry Hewlett, Florence Patterson and Will Gray
CALL TO ORDER /APPROVAL OF MINUTES – Supervisor Peets called the meeting to order at 4:30 p.m.  A motion was made by C. Rose, seconded S. Hourihan to accept the minutes of the January 09, 2020 organizational meeting as presented.  All in favor, motion carried.
PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR- Will Gray from 1422 State Highway 11C asked to speak tonight regarding the second amendment.  He is worried about the politics in NYS, he feels it is getting scary. Some of the bills that are being passed such as ammunition purchase over the course of 120 days, requiring us to carry liability insurance of 1 million dollars, a required social media and search engine search before allowing purchase of a gun or with pistol permit application. How many times have you looked at a news feed to see some of the craziness happening in the world and now they may hold it against me when I want to purchase a firearm? They, meaning the politicians, are chipping away at our rights and privileges and what will that leave for our grandchildren. They will take away the right for children to learn safety of firearm use and the enjoyment of being in the woods hunting or at the shooting range for sport.  A good quote my son found from Lysander Spooner says “to ban guns because criminals use them is to tell the law abiding that their rights and liberties depend not on their own conduct but on the conduct of the guilty and the lawless.”  NY City and the politicians of the city sending these ideas and laws to Albany really affect us. Our state constitution and the US constitution gives us the right to bear arms. Mr. Gray explains the reason he is here after all this is to ask the Town of Brasher to consider a resolution to send to our county and to Albany to maintain our rights regarding gun laws. 
M. Peets thanked him for his presentation and stated he feels that this board believes in our 2nd amendment.  We, as a whole, plan to discuss this more and what we might like to send to Albany for a resolution. 

Mr. Gray thanked M. Peets and the board for their time. 

Florence Patterson of 600 Smith Road states she is here to explain that one of the PICIE members was incarcerated for mental conditions and wanted it to have no reflection on their organization. 
She also explains before Mr. Goodrich went to Florida, she spoke with him about the Museum and what the plans are.  She would like to see more history with some cultural diversity. She plans to try to meet with him when he gets home and to see what she can do to help. 
Mrs. Patterson asked M. Peets if there has been resolve regarding the Amish damaging the road, if they have been willing to sit down to discuss it. M. Peets answered that they continue to extend the invite to meet with Mr. Arquiett and himself with no luck.  The safety issue seems to be improving as we see more buggies with triangles on the back or lighting but we will continue to try and set up a scheduled meeting. 

Florence explains her mission is to get people to listen to each other and not be judged for being different. 
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INDIVIDUAL REPORTS
Highway Superintendent- L. Hewlett had submitted his written report for Jan 2020 which is attached to the original of these minutes. 

It has been a very icy season!  Just to put it in perspective he reports they have used 1600 ton of salt already, 300 ton just in December, have ordered 230 Ton to add to the pile and he is only allotted 2200 ton for the year.  The port is already stating they are getting low.  
With the water complaint we are just not getting people to use enough.  We have flushed hydrants and continue to get black specs.  When tested it is fine and drinkable. We will have another inspection soon, the one we did previously showed nothing.  We ran a camera down in the tank as well.  The sulfur smell is much worse and we can’t do much about it, I wish we could, but was caused by the earthquakes and there is no cure that we are aware of.  

Mr. Peets states he will talk to the engineer to see if anything can be done. L. Hewlett explains we could put bleed offs but that would have us flooding someone’s property which we can’t do. 
Mr. Hewlett also states the county is talking about holding a meeting in March 10th at the Helena Fire Department regarding the bridge closing in 2021. We will post information once the meeting is confirmed. 
Next item to discuss is the pick up quotes.  Not much difference between the two other than delivery charge but he doesn’t mind going to Syracuse to pick one up.  He did try to find a local business to go through but they could not beat the price the others offered.  He also reports he priced plows here and down there with the price being less expensive again down in Syracuse. S. Hourihan asked what will happen with the 2016 truck he has now.  Mr. Hewlett explains that the 2008 pick up will go to summer help and the 2016 will go to the guys now. The plow they have now is also 2008 and has been good to us, we will keep that for a spare. 
A motion was made by D. Bellinger, seconded by G. St. Hilaire to accept Syracuse bid on state contract for the new pick up truck and plow. All in favor, motion carried. 
Assessor – L. Shorette submitted a written report which is attached to the original of these minutes. Leon was not able to attend meeting therefore M. Peets read through his report and let the board know that he is now a certified Assessor as he has completed enough training. 
Code Enforcement Officer – R. Forbes submitted a written report which is attached to the original of these minutes. Mr. Forbes was unable to attend meeting this evening but we wanted to remind you all to look over the Zoning regulations draft from the county.  Please get any comments to M. Peets or Mr. Forbes before March 1st so they can meet with Matilda Larson to finalize it and have it sent to the Lawyer. When this is finalized the new zoning law will encompass such laws as the Solar Law, Bed and Breakfast which we will rescind so they can be included in this.  We also will have it include a shooting range which we have had a lot of people inquire about and we do have land that would be perfect for this. 
Town Clerk’s Report – Bethany St. Hilaire submitted report for January 2020, copy attached to the original of these minutes.   
Economic Development – We did get word from NYSERDA that the solar project at the flats has been awarded to the Town’s of Brasher, Norfolk, & Massena. Looks like it will be finalized sometime between 2022-2024. We will benefit from pilot payment like we get from the gas lines however it should be more money Mr. Peets didn’t have an exact number at this time. 
Recreation solar project update, the engineer came to finish his study and should have a proposal by the end of the week.   He needed to finalize a structural evaluation as we were unable to find the construction prints for the arena. Once finalized we will meet with the Town of Stockholm and see where we want to go with this. A few thoughts are we could own it ourselves and realize all the energy savings for all the buildings and not have any bills or we could farm out energy to a company who would then be responsible for any thing that came up with the panels but we would still get a reduced rate on the energy. 
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The Moulton property was officially transferred on January 29th.  Now the recreation commission can start the walking path project.  M. Peets states that we will help in anyway we can.  We also want to thank the Moulton Family again for this easy transfer.    

The Helena arena is complete and looks amazing.  At some point we would like to talk to Jerry Mahoney and have a grand opening there. There will be a 3- on- 3 tournament there over winter carnival weekend. We still have some small equipment to purchase to make it easier to flood but we will get that taken care of in the spring. M. Peets just wanted to thank AM Equipment LC, the Town guys, Jack Tyo and his helpers for all the work they have done to get this up and running.  
NEW BUSINESS-
Tri-Town Chamber of Commerce – Mallory Buckley sent a letter requesting the town board waive the Open Container Law for the “Light Up the Night” Winter Carnival weekend of events for February 20th through February 24th.  
     A motion was made by G. St. Hilaire, seconded by D. Bellinger to waive the “Open Container” Law within the hamlets of Brasher Falls and Helena from the 2/20/20 – 2/24/20.  
All in favor, motion carried.  B St. Hilaire will notify the State Police of this decision.  

      She also invited the board to join the parade on Saturday, February 22th at 7 PM.  Parade line up this year is at Agway and they will come down to the school.  M. Peets plans to be in the parade with Jerry St. Hilaire.  

Resolution # 11-2020- Budget Amendment in the 2020 Town of Brasher budget

Whereas, the Town of Brasher needs to amend budget due to unallocated revenue, will increase for Justice CE in fiscal year 2020.


Now, Therefore, Be It Resolved that the Brasher Town Board hereby authorizes budget line item transfers in the amounts listed below for the fiscal year 2020.  The following appropriations need to be increased by the following amounts from JCAP Grant. 

	Amount $:
	Transfer To:

	
	

	$1,500.00
	Justice CE 1110.4

	
	


 This resolution was moved by Councilwoman S. Hourihan, seconded by Councilman D. Bellinger, for its adoption at a Regular Meeting of the Brasher Town Board which was held at the Municipal Building in Brasher Falls, NY on February 12, 2020 at 4:30 p.m. 

All in favor, motion carried. 
Resolution #12-2020- NYS Bail Reform Concerns 
WHEREAS, On April 1, 2019, New York State passed sweeping criminal justice reform legislation that eliminates money bail and pretrial detention for nearly all misdemeanor and nonviolent felony cases. The measure goes into effect in January 1, 2020. This summary explains the reform’s potential implications. And, 

WHEREAS, Bail reform law in local communities have raised concerns to the public in releasing accused without bail; and, 

WHEREAS, Bail reform law in local communities have raised concerns to the public that our duly elected bench Judicial branch have been handcuffed to making the decision to remand those to jail; and, 

WHEREAS, Bail reform law in local communities have raised concerns to the public that our citizens are vocally making it aware that they are realize they are in more danger then before since the law went into effect; and, 

WHEREAS, Bail reform law in local communities have raised concerns to the public that our violent offenders are not receiving a clear message to wrong doing; and, be further 

RESOLVED, That the Town of Brasher hereby urge state lawmakers to review Bail reform law; and, be it further 

RESOLVED, That the Clerk of the Town of Brasher is hereby directed to forward copies of this resolution to Governor Andrew Cuomo, Senator Joseph Griffo, Assemblyman Billy Jones, SLC Legislator Anthony Arquiett 

This resolution was moved by Councilwoman S. Hourihan, seconded by Councilman D. Bellinger, for its adoption at a Regular Meeting of the Brasher Town Board which was held at the Municipal Building in Brasher Falls, NY on February 12, 2020 at 4:30 p.m. 

All in favor, motion carried. 
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Resolution #13-2020-East Deer River Road and Quinell Road Temporary Speed reduction to 
45 MPH During Depot Street Bridge replacement 2021

WHEREAS, the road for detour will not withstand 55MPH traffic

WHEREAS, the town would like to request a reduction during the detour schedule for Depot Street Bridge replacement.

RESOLVED, That the Clerk of the Town of Brasher is hereby directed to forward copies of this resolution to Don Chambers SLC Highway Superintendent, and SLC Legislator Anthony Arquiett 

This resolution was moved by Councilman C. Rose, seconded by Councilman G. St. Hilaire, for its adoption at a Regular Meeting of the Brasher Town Board which was held at the Municipal Building in Brasher Falls, NY on February 12, 2020 at 4:30 p.m. All in favor, motion carried.
Will Gray left the meeting at 5:25 PM.
Lighting Efficiency Upgrade- A company came to do an energy efficiency audit of the Town Garage, Town Hall, & recreation commission.  Last night the rec commission approved the go ahead with that.  M. Peets states he spoke to the Supervisor at Town of Stockholm to explain it would be about $20,000.00 to upgrade the arena facility with the Grants and everything switching to LED so if the Town of Brasher were to front the money the Town of Stockholm would have to plow the arena parking lot for the next 6 years.  We figured it to be about $3,000.00 each year to plow that area.  They agreed to this at this time. 
As far as the Town Hall and Garage if we pay upfront down payment, we will start with a $253.00 per month savings. The savings will become greater when the solar project is finalized. 

A motion was made to pay $20,892.00 to do this LED upgrade to the arena facility by C. Rose, seconded by G. St. Hilaire.  All in favor, motion carried. 

A motion was made to pay the upfront cost of $3,829 for Garage and Town Hall upgrade by D. Bellinger, seconded by C. Rose.  All in favor, motion carried. 

Town Hall Video System- M. Peets explains that our tech guy stopped by and gave us a quote on our video security system.  Ours is out of date and can’t do what we need it to do. We need higher resolution and we need to be able to get the play back if necessary.  The cameras inside and out will see all aspects of the property. We will have notification on our phones also. C. Rose asked if we have looked into other systems.  M. Peets says he looked into Alltech and NCC Systems which were not comparable.  D. Bellinger said the system they have around the arena and pavilion are already less resolution and maybe Ben could look at their upgrade as well. 

A motion was made to have Ben LaValley to upgrade town hall video security system by S. Hourihan, seconded by G. St. Hilaire. All in favor, motion carried.  

Jerry St. Hilaire explains that he was approached by Bruce Truax, he asked permission to use the triplet’s field for some conditioning and drills while the fields at school are being worked on. 
M. Peets states that he had already spoken to Joe Reome and the school to let them know we would discuss them using the field.  

A motion was made by G. St. Hilaire, seconded by S. Hourihan to allow Bruce Truax and the baseball team as well to use the triplet’s field.  All in favor, motion carried.  
USDA loan/grant for new Grader- Larry, Jerry and M. Peets met with Renee Hut at USDA to do Grant application. You will see in your packet that Larry gave you a quote for a new Grader at 198,000.00 but Larry feels it will go up to $223,000.00 because of scarifiers, which is the state contract price. A used one ,that is a 2011, was $177,000.00 which we would have to add on $20,000.00 for scarifier anyway, his recommendation was to go with the new. 
D. Bellinger asked if the grant covers the entire cost.  We could be covered for 50-80,000.00.  It would help the cost out for sure. The USDA states there is no penalty for payoff, so if we wanted to get it, pay it off next year’s budget then we won’t have an outstanding loan. D. Bellinger said a new one would last us a long time, right?  L. Hewlett explains that last one they purchased was a 1978.  M. Peets states he had been asking the banks around what they could give us for an 
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interest rate. NBT could do 4.3% rate and 2.375% was given to us by Community Bank. Jerry explains that Renee is very helpful.  M. Peets said she is very helpful and he has had to work for 2- 8-hour days on this application, it is a long process but will be worth it. In the end if we find the deal isn’t for us, we can always decline the grant and not purchase a grader. 
A motion was made by D. Bellinger, seconded by G. St. Hilaire to continue with the USDA grant process for the grader.  All in favor, motion carried. 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Engineer for Horse Trail buildings – B. Forbes, M. Peets & L. Hewlett met up with the engineers over on the vice road this week. She will draw up plans to get us ready for building in the spring.  We looked at parking & building area. It is a step forward, with the idea to draw more people to the Town of Brasher.  
Helena Outdoor Arena- The outdoor rink is complete.  We are hoping to get with Mr. Mahoney during the Winter Carnival to get a photo and have some hot chocolate for an official opening. Will let you know if that can happen. 
Zoning Book Update- Again discussed above, please review it, give M. Peets any comments so we can get it back to Matilda at the County and the Lawyer’s office. Any questions please just get in touch with him as we need to make any changes by March 12th meeting. 
APPROVAL OF CURRENT BILLS

The Town Board auditing committee had audited the following bills as presented for payment for February 12, 2020.

  A motion was made by S. Hourihan, seconded by D. Bellinger, to pay all the bills as presented by the Town Clerk and audited by the Town Board Auditing Committee.  
All in favor, motion carried.
ADJOURNMENT AND NEXT MEETING

      Supervisor Peets adjourned the meeting at 5:46 p.m. with a motion that was made by S. Hourihan, seconded by Derek Bellinger.  All in favor, motion carried. 

The next regular meeting of the Brasher Town Board will be held at the Municipal Building in Brasher Falls, NY at 3:30 p.m. on Thursday, March 12, 2020.
Respectfully submitted,
Bethany St. Hilaire
Town Clerk
